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Industry Expert
Witness Program

Proposed
The Nevada State Contractors Board is

looking for qualified professionals to act
as “Industry Expert Witnesses” to assist
our investigators in providing opinions
involving substandard workmanship,
instances of departures from plans and
specifications and where project 
abandonment is alleged. 

Expert witnesses may  assist our 
investigations department in reviewing
homeowners’ complaints. To 
qualify as an industry expert witness, a 
person must have specific knowledge,
skill, experience, training or education in
areas related to residential construction.

An industry expert would be used in 
situations to:

Assist investigators in determining if
there has been a violation of the contrac-
tors’ license law.

Support violations of law when a cita-
tion is going to be issued.

Provide an opinion on violations and
repair costs when considering a recovery
fund claim.
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Two New Board Members 
Appointed By Governor Guinn

Gov. Kenny Guinn has appointed
William “Bruce” King and Guy M. Wells
to the Nevada State Contractors Board. 

King is president of Pete King Nevada
Corp., a North Las Vegas-based painting
and drywall company licensed in 2000 and
vice president of Pete King Corp., licensed
since 1961.

Wells is president and chief executive
officer of Wells Cargo Inc., a general 
engineering and building company based
in Las Vegas and licensed since 1941.
Wells Cargo has evolved into a diverse
construction, mining, transportation, and
land development company. 

King has been in the construction 
business in Southern Nevada for 15 years.
He is a graduate of Brigham Young
University. He and his family moved to
Nevada in 1989 from Phoenix, Ariz.

“I am excited about my appointment,”
King said. “The construction business has
been a great industry, and I want to do
everything in my power to keep it that way

in Nevada.”
King is a proud third-generation 

contractor. His father, Jerry, is semi-
retired from the company. His grandfa-
ther, Pete, started Pete King Corp. in the
1940s. The company recently expanded
to Reno in 2004, and employs 1,000
employees in North Las Vegas, Reno
and Phoenix.

King has served on various 
construction industry associations

Bruce King  Guy M. Wells

36 Receive Residential Recovery Fund Awards 
The Nevada State Contractors Board

Residential Recovery Fund Committee
awarded 36 homeowners a total of
$278,919.71 from the Recovery Fund in
the first quarter of 2006.

The Residential Recovery Fund was
established by the Nevada Legislature in
1999. It offers protection to Nevada own-
ers of single-family residences who con-
duct business with licensed contractors for
the performance of any construction,
remodeling, repair or improvement. An

owner must occupy the residence to
qualify. An applicant’s eligibility to
receive funds is determined after an
investigation is conducted by the
Contractors Board. The Fund was
designed to assist in providing relief to
homeowners, when they have been 
damaged by licensed contractors.

Contractors are required by law  to
provide information regarding the
Residential Recovery Fund (NRS
624.400 – 624.560) upon 

(See New Board Members, Page 4)

(See Recovery Fund, Page 4)

(See Industry Expert, Page 4)

• When a financial statement is requested by the Board, a contractor - whose
monetary limit is less than $1,000,000 -  may submit a financial statement 
prepared by a certified public accountant, or may submit the financial 
statement on a form provided by the Board with an affidavit, which verifies the
accuracy of the financial statement.

• A natural person who applies for a contractor’s license must include his or
her Social Security number in the application.

• Administrative fines for misuse of a license and/or acting as an agent, partner
or associate of an unlicensed contractor can result in a fine of up to $50,000.

• A felony conviction related to the practices of a contractor in another state
can result in a disciplinary action against a contractor in Nevada.

• It is illegal for a contractor to provide service, replacement parts, equipment
or repairs when the service, replacement parts, equipment or repairs are not
needed.

• It is illegal for a contractor to make any false or misleading statement that is
intended, directly or indirectly, to disparage the goods, services or business of
another person.

(For more information, visit our website at: www.nscb.state.nv.us)
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Nevada State
Contractors Board

The Contractors’ Billboard is published by the Nevada State Contractors Board 
as a service to licensed contractors to promote a better understanding of Nevada 
contracting law and to provide information of interest to all construction 
professionals. This information is believed to be accurate at the time of publication.
The Contractors Board and the State of Nevada assume no responsibility for any 
damage that arises from any action that is based on information found in this 
publication.

C 2006 Nevada State Contractors Board

Across The Board
July 1, 2005 through December 31, 2005

Investigations Division
Compliance Investigations Unit

Investigations Conducted ..................................... 1,246
Investigations Closed ............................................ 1,225
Licenses Revoked ....................................................... 34
Fines Assessed ................................................. $120,900
Investigative Costs Assessed .................... $232,423.24
Recovery Fund Claims Awarded ................ $211,438.27

Special Investigations Unit
Investigations Conducted ........................................ 892
Investigations Closed ............................................... 865
Felony Cases Filed ......................................................59
Criminal Complaints Filed with District Attorney ... 531
Citations Issued ......................................................... 278
Convictions ................................................................ 214
Restitution Order by Court ......................... $577,507.69
Fines Assessed by Court .................................. $43,568

Licensing Division
New License Applications Received .....................1,226
New Licenses Issued ................................................ 876
License Change Applications Received ............... 2,631 
Licensed Nevada Contractors ..............................14,735
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The Nevada skyline has changed
tremendously over the last 20 years. Just
ask Phyllis Shyne, who has witnessed
much of this transformation working at
the Nevada State Contractors Board.

Shyne works in the Reno office’s
Criminal Investigations Department,
located at 9670 Gateway Drive, Suite
100.  She takes pride in answering
homeowners’ questions, including those
who want to know the procedure for 
filing a complaint. In her spare time –
which isn’t much – the energetic Shyne
also assists the Board’s Special
Investigations Unit.

Sometimes people want to know
what it takes to become a licensed
contractor in Nevada. Shyne either gives
them an application to fill out, or directs
them to the Board’s website at:
www.nscb.state.nv.us where an 
application can be easily downloaded.

For homeowners who are in a hurry
to hire a contractor, Shyne’s best and
only advice – “hired a licensed 
contractor.” 

“Most homeowners are becoming
more aware and realize that some people
may defraud them,” Shyne says. “The

public is learning to check with us first.
And now Consumer Affairs is referring
people to us.”

Originally from Massachusetts, Shyne
first touched down in California via a
career as an airline stewardess. She found
the West Coast lifestyle very appealing
and went to work for H.M. Byars
Construction in Reno as an executive

secretary. She stayed at Byars for 13
years, until the Nevada State Contractors
Board hired her in November 1985. 

Outside of work, Shyne enjoys
spending time with her three daughters
and four grandchildren. Some of her
hobbies include decorating and reading.
Traveling is also a favorite pastime, visit-
ing such places as France, Italy,
Australia, New Zealand and the Mexican
Riviera. 

“I enjoy my job!” Shyne says. “I
have really enjoyed the people that I
work with. I enjoy my work in investiga-
tions. It does take patience, and you have
to like people and like dealing with the
public. I hope that I have helped some-
one along the way.”

You have Phyllis. The Board is
proud to have you as one of its long-
standing employees and to also feature
you in this issue of the Contractors’
Billboard.

Staff Spotlight
Shyne Takes Pride In Helping People

Phyllis Shyne at her desk in Reno

1963, journeyman Ford worked at M. J.
DiBiase in Las Vegas until 1975. 

“We got him to quit working with the
contractor he was with and had him come
work with us,” said Claudine Williams,
chairman of the board at Harrah’s Hotel
and Casino. “I think it was the best 
decision we could have made.”     

In 1977, Ford filed for a C-4 painting
and decorating license. Five years later in
1982, he received his general builder’s
license.

“He is one of the most fair, honest
people that any one could come in con-
tract with,” Williams said. “I don’t think
he has ever quit working with the casino.”

Ford said that he has worked with
Harrah’s since 1977.     

Of all the business transformations
Las Vegas has gone through, Ford said the
most noticeable has been the development
of a more corporate mentality. In past
years, Ford recalls business deals being
made on only a handshake. Now, he said,
signing contracts are how transactions are
done.

Ford Contracting Inc. also specializes
in EIFS finishes applied to high-rise exte-
riors up to 50 stories in height.  The “sin-
gle” panels are two stories in height.
These exterior pieces are assembled on
site and trucked to jobsites, where they
are hoisted by cranes and welded to the
buildings. Currently, Ford Contracting
Inc. is scheduled to commence work on
the Palazzo Casino Resort, which will be
attached to the Venetian Resort. Major
construction on this project is due to
begin in June.  

Ford is quick to admit that his employ-
ees are a vital part of his company’s suc-
cess. Currently, he has 500 employees,
many of whom have been with Ford
Contracting for more than 15 years.
Secretaries Sue Burpee has been at Ford
since 1981, and Devi Tucker since 1986.
Ford’s son, Trevor, works as a safety direc-
tor.

Ford lives in south Las Vegas with his
wife, Judy, who is a member of the Silver
State Paint Horse Association. She was
recently appointed to the national board of
directors of the American Paint Horse
Association. Their daughter, Tia, lives in
Las Vegas, and they have a son, Jamie,
who resides in Texas.

Editor’s Note: The Board is proud to
congratulate Ford Contracting Inc. for its
work in the construction industry.

Ford...
(Continued from Page 10 )
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Mike Zech recently completed 12 years
of service as a Nevada State Contractors
Board member. As chairman, Zech raised
the bar on customer service and efficiency.

Under Zech’s leadership, the Board 
delegated more responsibilities to Staff 
during the licensure and disciplinary
processes.

“It was Mike’s leadership that brought
the Board to where it is today,” says Board
Vice Chair Margaret Cavin. “He helped us
come out of the 1960s mind set. He
improved the time it takes to get a license,
and helped make the classifications lan-
guage more current.”

Zech says he accepted his appointment,
first by Gov. Bob Miller and again by Gov.
Kenny Guinn, because he had reached a
point in his professional career where he
wanted to give something back to the con-
struction industry. Having spent 37 years
in Las Vegas as an ironworker at Steel
Engineers Inc., where he rose from an
apprentice ironworker to eventually own-
ing the company, Zech was confident he
could improve upon the process in which
the Contractors Board operated.

“I wanted to make it friendlier towards
both contractors and homeowners,” the

former Board chairman says. “I also felt
there were a lot of contractors out there
that shouldn’t be contractors and wanted
to do something about that.”

Zech pointed out that the Board has
become more and more proactive in recent

years. He praises Executive Officer Margi
Grein for her tenacity in fighting for legis-
lation to give the Board more authority,
and also for her goal to make herself and
staffers more accessible to the public.

Zech says the Board has also devel-
oped a good relationship with the courts.
Currently, one attorney in the Clark
County District Attorney’s office handles
all the Board’s cases, which in turn are
heard by one judge.

District Court Judge Stuart Bell
worked with Zech in developing this rela-
tionship with the Clark County court sys-
tem when he was district attorney.

“From my observation, there has been
an elevation of the respect in the
Contractors Board,” Bell says of his and
Zech’s groundbreaking arrangement. “Now
you are getting a better relationship with
the judge and District Attorney’s office.
The (unlicensed contracting) cases are get-
ting the attention they deserve.”

Though Zech’s tenure as chairman of
the Board is often described as that of a
highly respected professional, it did at
times mirror episodes of lighthearted

Zech Leaves Board Having Set The Bar High

Former Board Chairman Mike Zech

By Jerry Holmes, Investigator
Manufactured Housing Division

Servicemen licensed with the
Manufactured Housing Division are strug-
gling to meet demand for their services.
Many are booked up to five months in
advance, creating increased business
opportunities for new licensees.

The Division has streamlined the
process to obtain a license to work on
manufactured houses, mobile homes and
commercial coaches.  A general service-
man license enables a company to do ALL
work necessary on units, including installa-
tion, repair and reconstruction of structure
or systems.  A specialty serviceman is lim-
ited in the scope of work that may be per-
formed (electrical, plumbing, etc.)
Specialty licenses are available for most
areas encompassed by Contractors Board
Class C categories.

The recent resurgence of the manufac-
tured home industry has created a critical
shortage of licensees. Those mostly need-
ed now are specialty servicemen for all
categories including, but not limited to,
electrical, heating, air conditioning,
plumbing and roofing.  

In order to encourage holders of Class
C licensees to obtain a manufactured
home license, the Division is providing
reduced testing targeted to the specialty
categories, along with a shortened 
application procedure.

The Division’s supervisor of codes
compliance will conduct a short orienta-
tion class designed to help holders of
Class C contractor’s licenses understand
what is unique for manufactured houses
and how to successfully complete the
licensing process.  Any holder of a Class
C license should call the Division’s educa-

tion officer at: (702) 486-4592 to attend a
class and to obtain study guides and testing
information.

To apply for a license with the
Manufactured Housing Division, call the
Division’s licensing officer at: 
(702) 486-4590.

Editor’s Note: The Nevada State
Contractors Board requires any licensed
contractor, who is planning to work on a
manufactured home, to obtain the 
additional license from the Manufactured
Housing Division.

Manufactured Housing Licensing Process Streamlined
Application Procedures for Class C Holders Reduced

(See Mike Zech, Page 5)

Criminal Cases...
(Continued from Page 8 )

The next time you drive down the Las
Vegas Strip, pay special attention to the
Luxor Hotel Sphinx, South Coast Hotel,
Hilton Grand Vacations Club, Harrah’s and
Panorama Tower 2. All of these properties
were just a few of the many projects Ford
Contracting Inc. of Las Vegas has had the
opportunity to add its special expertise.
The company specializes in the application
of drywall, metal stud framing, painting,
wall covering and plaster finishes.

Tommy Ford built Ford Contracting
Inc., located at 5865 S. Valley View Blvd.,

in 1977.  In the last 29 years, Ford
Contracting President Tommy Ford has
either witnessed or taken part in much of
the transformation of Southern Nevada’s 
skyline. Born in Corona, Calif., in 1945,
he moved to Las Vegas by way of Reno
in 1955.  When he was 18 years old, he
started working as an apprentice for the
Painters Union, Local 159.      

“There’s no other place in the country
that someone can say that they have built
a Sphinx,” Ford said. “I enjoy looking
around and seeing all of the things that

my company has built.”
After graduating as an apprentice in

Ford Contracting Reaching
New Heights In Las Vegas

Tommy Ford

(See Ford, Page 11)



New Board Members...                                        
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including the Associated General
Contractors, Association of Builders and
Contractors, Nevada Subcontractors
Association and the Coalition for Fairness
in Contracting.

Wells is a third-generation contractor at
Wells Cargo Inc., a Las Vegas company
that was started by his grandfather, Howard
Wells Sr., in 1935. Howard “Howdy” Wells
Jr. headed the company until Guy took
over as president and CEO in 2000. 

“I was elated that the governor had
enough confidence in me to name me to
the Board,” Wells says. “I think the past
and current Board members have done a
lot to get teeth put into the law, so that it
can police the industry and protect the 
public.”  

Wells says he wants to continue to pro-
mote honesty, integrity and good work-
manship through his position on the Board. 

Wells began his career performing vari-
ous duties at Wells Cargo in 1976 during
his summer vacations from school. He
attended Southern Utah University, and

earned a degree
in construction
management. He
held various full-
time supervisory
positions at Wells
Cargo before
becoming vice
president of oper-
ations and even-
tually president
and chief executive officer. 

Wells Cargo was instrumental in
spearheading a number of major 
construction projects in Southern Nevada.
The company built the first road into
Summerlin from Smoke Ranch Road. It
also built Tropicana and Rainbow 
boulevards and Spring Mountain Road.
Currently, the company employs 300
employees, some of whom are second-
generation employees.

Wells is a founding member and 
executive committee member of the
Nevada Contractors Association. He was
named NCA Contractor of the Year in

2001, Nevada State Contractors Board
Silver Hammer Award honoree in 2002,
Nevada State AFL-CIO Contractor of the
Year in 2003, NCA Subcontractor of the
Year in 2003 and NCA Heavy Highway
Civil Project of the Year award winner in
2005.

The Board consists of seven members
appointed by the Governor – six are
licensed contractors, and one member is a
representative of the public. 

(Continued from Page 1)

Respond to questions concerning 
constructional defects. 

Provide testimony at a hearing when an
issue is contested, and determine the 
condition of a job and/or the cost to 
complete and correct the condition.

An industry expert must not have had
multiple complaints filed against him or
her, and must be willing and available to

be a witness if subpoenaed.      
Training will be provided by the

Board.
The Nevada State Contractors Board

will be conducting public hearings in the
near future to implement the Industry
Expert Program.

contracting with a homeowner. To be
considered for the Fund, a complaint
must be filed with the Contractors Board
within four years after the completion of
work. 

A single
claim cannot
exceed
$35,000 and
claims against
a single con-
tractor cannot
exceed
$400,000. Additional information regard-
ing the Residential Recovery Fund and
other services provided by the Nevada
State Contractors Board may be obtained
by calling: (702) 486-1100 in Southern
Nevada, or (775) 688-1141 in Northern
Nevada. 

Information is also available on the
Contractors Board website at:
www.nscb.state.nv.us

(Continued from Page 1)

Industry Expert Witness Program ... Recovery Fund...

When Karen Zeitoun gave
William Reiser $3,000 as a down
payment towards building a backyard
patio and he failed to hammer even
one nail on the project, she suddenly
realized she had fallen victim to a
vicious scam.

Zeitoun would soon learn that
Reiser, operating under the business
name of Southern Environmental, is
listed on the Nevada State
Contractors Board’s “Ten Most
Wanted” for contracting without a
license, diversion of funds, use of a
false permit and using the license
number and name of another licensed
contractor to solicit business. In all,
Reiser had more than 20 criminal
complaints lodged against him.

Because Zeitoun had hired an
unlicensed contractor, she was not
eligible to receive financial compen-
sation from the Board’s Residential
Recovery Fund. All that investigators
could tell Zeitoun is that they would
catch Reiser, but the chances of 
getting any money back would be a
decision of the court.

Shortly after a story on Zeitoun’s
plight ran in the Las Vegas Review
Journal, a Nevada licensed contractor
decided to come to her rescue. Polar
Shades Sun Control of Las Vegas,
license number 53194, said they would
build the patio cover for the balance of
$3,180 that she would have paid Reiser to
finish the job. This also included pouring

the cement pad. Zeitoun was over-
whelmed by Polar Shades’ generous offer. 

“It’s the right thing to do,” Steve
Mevius, Polar Shades owner, said. “As a

company, we have been very 
fortunate in this (Las Vegas) Valley.
There is nothing that upsets me
more than these people who are
unlicensed. I said here is a perfect
example of someone without a
license ripping someone off.”

Mevius said he would normally
charge between $4,200 and $4,600
to build a patio cover similar to 
what he did for Zeitoun. The cost 
for pouring a cement pad would be
extra. But to make up for what
Reiser did and to restore Zeitoun’s
confidence in licensed contractors
overall, he decided to do the job for
less.

“They were in and out, and I 
didn’t even know they were here,”
Zeitoun said. “They were great. 
This is exactly what I wanted.” 

Steve Mevius, Karen Zeitoun and Robert Haynie

Contractor Comes To Homeowner’s Rescue

The Nevada State Contractors Board is
proud to co-sponsor the following 
educational courses with the Associated
General Contractors, Las Vegas Chapter:

May 16-17 – The Estimating Process:
Estimate Administration, 3 to 5 p.m.,
AGC Training Room, 150 N. Durango
Drive. $25 per person.

May 18 – Construction Defects –
Planning for the Future, 8 to 10 a.m.,
AGC Training Room, 150 N. Durango
Drive. $25 per person.

May 25 – Pricing & Negotiation
Change Orders & Claims, 8:30 a.m. to 5

p.m., AGC Training Room, 150 N.
Durango Drive. $25 per person.

July 11 – Leadership vs.
Managership, 8 a.m. to noon, AGC
Training Room, 150 N. Durango Drive.
$25 per person.

Sept. 12-Nov. 14 – Advanced Print
Reading, 6 to 9 p.m. every Tuesday, AGC
Training Room, 150 N. Durango Drive.
$25 per person.

Sept. 13-Nov. 15 – Supervisory
Training Program (STP) Productivity
Improvement, 6 to 8 p.m. every
Wednesday, AGC Training Room, 150 N.
Durango Drive. $25 per person.

Oct. 5 – Marketing Your Business
Through Economic Models, 8 a.m. to
noon, AGC Training Room, 150 N.
Durango Drive. $25 per person.

Oct. 11-12 – OSHA 10-Hour Course,
8:30 a.m. to 3:30 p.m., AGC Training
Room, 150 N. Durango Drive. $100 per
person.

To register and for information, 
contact: Linda Gibson, Safety Director,
Associated General Contractors, 
(702) 796-9986; (702) 796-1629 
(fax); e-mail: linda@agclv.org

NSCB Co-Sponsors Courses AGC Las Vegas Chapter
Thomas Fico Sentenced To Nevada State Prison

Thomas Fico, a
Southern Nevada unli-
censed landscape con-
tractor who at one time
was on the Nevada
State Contractors
Board Top 10 Most
Wanted list, was sen-
tenced March 27, 2006,
to serve concurrent terms in the Nevada
State Prison of 18 to 48 months for the
felony crimes of 

contracting without a license and 28 to 72
months for diversion of funds and 
obtaining money under false pretenses. 

Fico’s cases were investigated by the
Special Investigations Unit of the Nevada
State Contractors Board, and he was
arrested by Henderson police on the 
outstanding warrants. 

Unlicensed contracting is a crime in
Nevada. The first offense is a misde-
meanor, the second a gross misdemeanor
and the third a Class E felony.

William Reiser
remains on Top Ten
Most Wanted for 
contracting without
a license.

Back row, from left:
David W. Clark, Guy
M. Wells, Bruce
King, Jerry Higgins
and Spiridon G.
Filios. Front row:
Margaret Cavin and
Randy Schaefer.

(Continued from Page 1)
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amusement. Margaret Cavin remembers
one time when a Board decision failed to
satisfy a disgruntled contractor. 

“Mike got into this discussion with this
little guy who challenged Mike to step out-
side and resolve the dispute cowboy style,”
Cavin says laughing. “Now, here’s Mike –
this big strapping guy who’s an ironworker
– and it just seemed so funny. But Mike
kept his composure and handled the situa-
tion very professionally, like he always
did.”

“He was always professional and 
dignified,” Las Vegas attorney Rex Bell
remembers. “Mike was always fair, but he
was tough. I find all the board members
fair.”

Current Board Chairman Randy
Schaefer has known Zech for six years. He
considers his former colleague not only a

personal friend, but mentor as well and
credits him for many of the innovative
changes that have taken place at the
Contractors Board in the last six years.

“Mike is just a great guy,” Schaefer
says. “He is true to his convictions. He
was always up front and to the point.”

Zech says he was humbled to have
been a part of the Nevada State
Contractors Board for the last 12 years.

(Continued from Page 3 ) Mike Zech,
owner of Steel
Engineers Inc.,
began as an
apprentice and
went on to buy
the company.

Mike Zech...Criminal Cases...
(Continued from Page 7 )

(See Criminal Cases, Page 10)

Some contractors forget that under-
ground utility lines are conduits for 
essential services. If you don’t know
where these lines are located, you could
end up severing natural gas pipelines, or
telephone, electricity and television
cable lines. 

It’s important that you call the
Underground Service Alert toll-free 
number: 1-800-227-2600 at least two
working days before you dig.

His parting advice to not only the current
Board members, but all staffers throughout
the state, is to continue promoting good
customer service and to keep up the license
assistance program.

“I just can’t say enough about the staff,
and how they have risen to what the Board
has thrown at them,” Zech says. “There are
people on that staff who I feel are some of
my closest friends. I will miss working
with them.”

Contractors Are
Urged To Call

Before Digging

Administrative Citations
7/01/05 - 12/31/05 

Respondent       License        Fine

All paid
Investigative

Costs
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Board Disciplinary Actions: 7/01/05 - 12/31/05

IC=Investigative Costs                    Ltr of Rep=Letter of Reprimand                    F=Fine                 R=Restitution

Note: Actions do not include contractors’ suspended licenses for failure to maintain surety bonds
(Please refer to the NSCB website for a list of violations)

Criminal Cases Prosecuted: 7/01/05 - 12/31/05
By Nevada law, the Nevada State Contractors Board has the authority to issue citations and pursue prosecution
of individuals for violations ranging from contracting or advertising without a license to fraud. The following are
the convictions and penalties imposed by the courts from July 1, 2005 through December 31, 2005.

AA=Administrative Assessment        IC=Investigative Costs        F=Fine        R=Restitution        PB=Plea Bargain

(See Criminal Cases, Page 8)
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amusement. Margaret Cavin remembers
one time when a Board decision failed to
satisfy a disgruntled contractor. 

“Mike got into this discussion with this
little guy who challenged Mike to step out-
side and resolve the dispute cowboy style,”
Cavin says laughing. “Now, here’s Mike –
this big strapping guy who’s an ironworker
– and it just seemed so funny. But Mike
kept his composure and handled the situa-
tion very professionally, like he always
did.”

“He was always professional and 
dignified,” Las Vegas attorney Rex Bell
remembers. “Mike was always fair, but he
was tough. I find all the board members
fair.”

Current Board Chairman Randy
Schaefer has known Zech for six years. He
considers his former colleague not only a

personal friend, but mentor as well and
credits him for many of the innovative
changes that have taken place at the
Contractors Board in the last six years.

“Mike is just a great guy,” Schaefer
says. “He is true to his convictions. He
was always up front and to the point.”

Zech says he was humbled to have
been a part of the Nevada State
Contractors Board for the last 12 years.

(Continued from Page 3 ) Mike Zech,
owner of Steel
Engineers Inc.,
began as an
apprentice and
went on to buy
the company.

Mike Zech...Criminal Cases...
(Continued from Page 7 )

(See Criminal Cases, Page 10)

Some contractors forget that under-
ground utility lines are conduits for 
essential services. If you don’t know
where these lines are located, you could
end up severing natural gas pipelines, or
telephone, electricity and television
cable lines. 

It’s important that you call the
Underground Service Alert toll-free 
number: 1-800-227-2600 at least two
working days before you dig.

His parting advice to not only the current
Board members, but all staffers throughout
the state, is to continue promoting good
customer service and to keep up the license
assistance program.

“I just can’t say enough about the staff,
and how they have risen to what the Board
has thrown at them,” Zech says. “There are
people on that staff who I feel are some of
my closest friends. I will miss working
with them.”

Contractors Are
Urged To Call

Before Digging

Administrative Citations
7/01/05 - 12/31/05 

Respondent       License        Fine

All paid
Investigative

Costs



New Board Members...                                        
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including the Associated General
Contractors, Association of Builders and
Contractors, Nevada Subcontractors
Association and the Coalition for Fairness
in Contracting.

Wells is a third-generation contractor at
Wells Cargo Inc., a Las Vegas company
that was started by his grandfather, Howard
Wells Sr., in 1935. Howard “Howdy” Wells
Jr. headed the company until Guy took
over as president and CEO in 2000. 

“I was elated that the governor had
enough confidence in me to name me to
the Board,” Wells says. “I think the past
and current Board members have done a
lot to get teeth put into the law, so that it
can police the industry and protect the 
public.”  

Wells says he wants to continue to pro-
mote honesty, integrity and good work-
manship through his position on the Board. 

Wells began his career performing vari-
ous duties at Wells Cargo in 1976 during
his summer vacations from school. He
attended Southern Utah University, and

earned a degree
in construction
management. He
held various full-
time supervisory
positions at Wells
Cargo before
becoming vice
president of oper-
ations and even-
tually president
and chief executive officer. 

Wells Cargo was instrumental in
spearheading a number of major 
construction projects in Southern Nevada.
The company built the first road into
Summerlin from Smoke Ranch Road. It
also built Tropicana and Rainbow 
boulevards and Spring Mountain Road.
Currently, the company employs 300
employees, some of whom are second-
generation employees.

Wells is a founding member and 
executive committee member of the
Nevada Contractors Association. He was
named NCA Contractor of the Year in

2001, Nevada State Contractors Board
Silver Hammer Award honoree in 2002,
Nevada State AFL-CIO Contractor of the
Year in 2003, NCA Subcontractor of the
Year in 2003 and NCA Heavy Highway
Civil Project of the Year award winner in
2005.

The Board consists of seven members
appointed by the Governor – six are
licensed contractors, and one member is a
representative of the public. 

(Continued from Page 1)

Respond to questions concerning 
constructional defects. 

Provide testimony at a hearing when an
issue is contested, and determine the 
condition of a job and/or the cost to 
complete and correct the condition.

An industry expert must not have had
multiple complaints filed against him or
her, and must be willing and available to

be a witness if subpoenaed.      
Training will be provided by the

Board.
The Nevada State Contractors Board

will be conducting public hearings in the
near future to implement the Industry
Expert Program.

contracting with a homeowner. To be
considered for the Fund, a complaint
must be filed with the Contractors Board
within four years after the completion of
work. 

A single
claim cannot
exceed
$35,000 and
claims against
a single con-
tractor cannot
exceed
$400,000. Additional information regard-
ing the Residential Recovery Fund and
other services provided by the Nevada
State Contractors Board may be obtained
by calling: (702) 486-1100 in Southern
Nevada, or (775) 688-1141 in Northern
Nevada. 

Information is also available on the
Contractors Board website at:
www.nscb.state.nv.us

(Continued from Page 1)

Industry Expert Witness Program ... Recovery Fund...

When Karen Zeitoun gave
William Reiser $3,000 as a down
payment towards building a backyard
patio and he failed to hammer even
one nail on the project, she suddenly
realized she had fallen victim to a
vicious scam.

Zeitoun would soon learn that
Reiser, operating under the business
name of Southern Environmental, is
listed on the Nevada State
Contractors Board’s “Ten Most
Wanted” for contracting without a
license, diversion of funds, use of a
false permit and using the license
number and name of another licensed
contractor to solicit business. In all,
Reiser had more than 20 criminal
complaints lodged against him.

Because Zeitoun had hired an
unlicensed contractor, she was not
eligible to receive financial compen-
sation from the Board’s Residential
Recovery Fund. All that investigators
could tell Zeitoun is that they would
catch Reiser, but the chances of 
getting any money back would be a
decision of the court.

Shortly after a story on Zeitoun’s
plight ran in the Las Vegas Review
Journal, a Nevada licensed contractor
decided to come to her rescue. Polar
Shades Sun Control of Las Vegas,
license number 53194, said they would
build the patio cover for the balance of
$3,180 that she would have paid Reiser to
finish the job. This also included pouring

the cement pad. Zeitoun was over-
whelmed by Polar Shades’ generous offer. 

“It’s the right thing to do,” Steve
Mevius, Polar Shades owner, said. “As a

company, we have been very 
fortunate in this (Las Vegas) Valley.
There is nothing that upsets me
more than these people who are
unlicensed. I said here is a perfect
example of someone without a
license ripping someone off.”

Mevius said he would normally
charge between $4,200 and $4,600
to build a patio cover similar to 
what he did for Zeitoun. The cost 
for pouring a cement pad would be
extra. But to make up for what
Reiser did and to restore Zeitoun’s
confidence in licensed contractors
overall, he decided to do the job for
less.

“They were in and out, and I 
didn’t even know they were here,”
Zeitoun said. “They were great. 
This is exactly what I wanted.” 

Steve Mevius, Karen Zeitoun and Robert Haynie

Contractor Comes To Homeowner’s Rescue

The Nevada State Contractors Board is
proud to co-sponsor the following 
educational courses with the Associated
General Contractors, Las Vegas Chapter:

May 16-17 – The Estimating Process:
Estimate Administration, 3 to 5 p.m.,
AGC Training Room, 150 N. Durango
Drive. $25 per person.

May 18 – Construction Defects –
Planning for the Future, 8 to 10 a.m.,
AGC Training Room, 150 N. Durango
Drive. $25 per person.

May 25 – Pricing & Negotiation
Change Orders & Claims, 8:30 a.m. to 5

p.m., AGC Training Room, 150 N.
Durango Drive. $25 per person.

July 11 – Leadership vs.
Managership, 8 a.m. to noon, AGC
Training Room, 150 N. Durango Drive.
$25 per person.

Sept. 12-Nov. 14 – Advanced Print
Reading, 6 to 9 p.m. every Tuesday, AGC
Training Room, 150 N. Durango Drive.
$25 per person.

Sept. 13-Nov. 15 – Supervisory
Training Program (STP) Productivity
Improvement, 6 to 8 p.m. every
Wednesday, AGC Training Room, 150 N.
Durango Drive. $25 per person.

Oct. 5 – Marketing Your Business
Through Economic Models, 8 a.m. to
noon, AGC Training Room, 150 N.
Durango Drive. $25 per person.

Oct. 11-12 – OSHA 10-Hour Course,
8:30 a.m. to 3:30 p.m., AGC Training
Room, 150 N. Durango Drive. $100 per
person.

To register and for information, 
contact: Linda Gibson, Safety Director,
Associated General Contractors, 
(702) 796-9986; (702) 796-1629 
(fax); e-mail: linda@agclv.org

NSCB Co-Sponsors Courses AGC Las Vegas Chapter
Thomas Fico Sentenced To Nevada State Prison

Thomas Fico, a
Southern Nevada unli-
censed landscape con-
tractor who at one time
was on the Nevada
State Contractors
Board Top 10 Most
Wanted list, was sen-
tenced March 27, 2006,
to serve concurrent terms in the Nevada
State Prison of 18 to 48 months for the
felony crimes of 

contracting without a license and 28 to 72
months for diversion of funds and 
obtaining money under false pretenses. 

Fico’s cases were investigated by the
Special Investigations Unit of the Nevada
State Contractors Board, and he was
arrested by Henderson police on the 
outstanding warrants. 

Unlicensed contracting is a crime in
Nevada. The first offense is a misde-
meanor, the second a gross misdemeanor
and the third a Class E felony.

William Reiser
remains on Top Ten
Most Wanted for 
contracting without
a license.

Back row, from left:
David W. Clark, Guy
M. Wells, Bruce
King, Jerry Higgins
and Spiridon G.
Filios. Front row:
Margaret Cavin and
Randy Schaefer.

(Continued from Page 1)
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Mike Zech recently completed 12 years
of service as a Nevada State Contractors
Board member. As chairman, Zech raised
the bar on customer service and efficiency.

Under Zech’s leadership, the Board 
delegated more responsibilities to Staff 
during the licensure and disciplinary
processes.

“It was Mike’s leadership that brought
the Board to where it is today,” says Board
Vice Chair Margaret Cavin. “He helped us
come out of the 1960s mind set. He
improved the time it takes to get a license,
and helped make the classifications lan-
guage more current.”

Zech says he accepted his appointment,
first by Gov. Bob Miller and again by Gov.
Kenny Guinn, because he had reached a
point in his professional career where he
wanted to give something back to the con-
struction industry. Having spent 37 years
in Las Vegas as an ironworker at Steel
Engineers Inc., where he rose from an
apprentice ironworker to eventually own-
ing the company, Zech was confident he
could improve upon the process in which
the Contractors Board operated.

“I wanted to make it friendlier towards
both contractors and homeowners,” the

former Board chairman says. “I also felt
there were a lot of contractors out there
that shouldn’t be contractors and wanted
to do something about that.”

Zech pointed out that the Board has
become more and more proactive in recent

years. He praises Executive Officer Margi
Grein for her tenacity in fighting for legis-
lation to give the Board more authority,
and also for her goal to make herself and
staffers more accessible to the public.

Zech says the Board has also devel-
oped a good relationship with the courts.
Currently, one attorney in the Clark
County District Attorney’s office handles
all the Board’s cases, which in turn are
heard by one judge.

District Court Judge Stuart Bell
worked with Zech in developing this rela-
tionship with the Clark County court sys-
tem when he was district attorney.

“From my observation, there has been
an elevation of the respect in the
Contractors Board,” Bell says of his and
Zech’s groundbreaking arrangement. “Now
you are getting a better relationship with
the judge and District Attorney’s office.
The (unlicensed contracting) cases are get-
ting the attention they deserve.”

Though Zech’s tenure as chairman of
the Board is often described as that of a
highly respected professional, it did at
times mirror episodes of lighthearted

Zech Leaves Board Having Set The Bar High

Former Board Chairman Mike Zech

By Jerry Holmes, Investigator
Manufactured Housing Division

Servicemen licensed with the
Manufactured Housing Division are strug-
gling to meet demand for their services.
Many are booked up to five months in
advance, creating increased business
opportunities for new licensees.

The Division has streamlined the
process to obtain a license to work on
manufactured houses, mobile homes and
commercial coaches.  A general service-
man license enables a company to do ALL
work necessary on units, including installa-
tion, repair and reconstruction of structure
or systems.  A specialty serviceman is lim-
ited in the scope of work that may be per-
formed (electrical, plumbing, etc.)
Specialty licenses are available for most
areas encompassed by Contractors Board
Class C categories.

The recent resurgence of the manufac-
tured home industry has created a critical
shortage of licensees. Those mostly need-
ed now are specialty servicemen for all
categories including, but not limited to,
electrical, heating, air conditioning,
plumbing and roofing.  

In order to encourage holders of Class
C licensees to obtain a manufactured
home license, the Division is providing
reduced testing targeted to the specialty
categories, along with a shortened 
application procedure.

The Division’s supervisor of codes
compliance will conduct a short orienta-
tion class designed to help holders of
Class C contractor’s licenses understand
what is unique for manufactured houses
and how to successfully complete the
licensing process.  Any holder of a Class
C license should call the Division’s educa-

tion officer at: (702) 486-4592 to attend a
class and to obtain study guides and testing
information.

To apply for a license with the
Manufactured Housing Division, call the
Division’s licensing officer at: 
(702) 486-4590.

Editor’s Note: The Nevada State
Contractors Board requires any licensed
contractor, who is planning to work on a
manufactured home, to obtain the 
additional license from the Manufactured
Housing Division.

Manufactured Housing Licensing Process Streamlined
Application Procedures for Class C Holders Reduced

(See Mike Zech, Page 5)

Criminal Cases...
(Continued from Page 8 )

The next time you drive down the Las
Vegas Strip, pay special attention to the
Luxor Hotel Sphinx, South Coast Hotel,
Hilton Grand Vacations Club, Harrah’s and
Panorama Tower 2. All of these properties
were just a few of the many projects Ford
Contracting Inc. of Las Vegas has had the
opportunity to add its special expertise.
The company specializes in the application
of drywall, metal stud framing, painting,
wall covering and plaster finishes.

Tommy Ford built Ford Contracting
Inc., located at 5865 S. Valley View Blvd.,

in 1977.  In the last 29 years, Ford
Contracting President Tommy Ford has
either witnessed or taken part in much of
the transformation of Southern Nevada’s 
skyline. Born in Corona, Calif., in 1945,
he moved to Las Vegas by way of Reno
in 1955.  When he was 18 years old, he
started working as an apprentice for the
Painters Union, Local 159.      

“There’s no other place in the country
that someone can say that they have built
a Sphinx,” Ford said. “I enjoy looking
around and seeing all of the things that

my company has built.”
After graduating as an apprentice in

Ford Contracting Reaching
New Heights In Las Vegas

Tommy Ford

(See Ford, Page 11)
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Nevada State
Contractors Board

The Contractors’ Billboard is published by the Nevada State Contractors Board 
as a service to licensed contractors to promote a better understanding of Nevada 
contracting law and to provide information of interest to all construction 
professionals. This information is believed to be accurate at the time of publication.
The Contractors Board and the State of Nevada assume no responsibility for any 
damage that arises from any action that is based on information found in this 
publication.

C 2006 Nevada State Contractors Board

Across The Board
July 1, 2005 through December 31, 2005

Investigations Division
Compliance Investigations Unit

Investigations Conducted ..................................... 1,246
Investigations Closed ............................................ 1,225
Licenses Revoked ....................................................... 34
Fines Assessed ................................................. $120,900
Investigative Costs Assessed .................... $232,423.24
Recovery Fund Claims Awarded ................ $211,438.27

Special Investigations Unit
Investigations Conducted ........................................ 892
Investigations Closed ............................................... 865
Felony Cases Filed ......................................................59
Criminal Complaints Filed with District Attorney ... 531
Citations Issued ......................................................... 278
Convictions ................................................................ 214
Restitution Order by Court ......................... $577,507.69
Fines Assessed by Court .................................. $43,568

Licensing Division
New License Applications Received .....................1,226
New Licenses Issued ................................................ 876
License Change Applications Received ............... 2,631 
Licensed Nevada Contractors ..............................14,735
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The Nevada skyline has changed
tremendously over the last 20 years. Just
ask Phyllis Shyne, who has witnessed
much of this transformation working at
the Nevada State Contractors Board.

Shyne works in the Reno office’s
Criminal Investigations Department,
located at 9670 Gateway Drive, Suite
100.  She takes pride in answering
homeowners’ questions, including those
who want to know the procedure for 
filing a complaint. In her spare time –
which isn’t much – the energetic Shyne
also assists the Board’s Special
Investigations Unit.

Sometimes people want to know
what it takes to become a licensed
contractor in Nevada. Shyne either gives
them an application to fill out, or directs
them to the Board’s website at:
www.nscb.state.nv.us where an 
application can be easily downloaded.

For homeowners who are in a hurry
to hire a contractor, Shyne’s best and
only advice – “hired a licensed 
contractor.” 

“Most homeowners are becoming
more aware and realize that some people
may defraud them,” Shyne says. “The

public is learning to check with us first.
And now Consumer Affairs is referring
people to us.”

Originally from Massachusetts, Shyne
first touched down in California via a
career as an airline stewardess. She found
the West Coast lifestyle very appealing
and went to work for H.M. Byars
Construction in Reno as an executive

secretary. She stayed at Byars for 13
years, until the Nevada State Contractors
Board hired her in November 1985. 

Outside of work, Shyne enjoys
spending time with her three daughters
and four grandchildren. Some of her
hobbies include decorating and reading.
Traveling is also a favorite pastime, visit-
ing such places as France, Italy,
Australia, New Zealand and the Mexican
Riviera. 

“I enjoy my job!” Shyne says. “I
have really enjoyed the people that I
work with. I enjoy my work in investiga-
tions. It does take patience, and you have
to like people and like dealing with the
public. I hope that I have helped some-
one along the way.”

You have Phyllis. The Board is
proud to have you as one of its long-
standing employees and to also feature
you in this issue of the Contractors’
Billboard.

Staff Spotlight
Shyne Takes Pride In Helping People

Phyllis Shyne at her desk in Reno

1963, journeyman Ford worked at M. J.
DiBiase in Las Vegas until 1975. 

“We got him to quit working with the
contractor he was with and had him come
work with us,” said Claudine Williams,
chairman of the board at Harrah’s Hotel
and Casino. “I think it was the best 
decision we could have made.”     

In 1977, Ford filed for a C-4 painting
and decorating license. Five years later in
1982, he received his general builder’s
license.

“He is one of the most fair, honest
people that any one could come in con-
tract with,” Williams said. “I don’t think
he has ever quit working with the casino.”

Ford said that he has worked with
Harrah’s since 1977.     

Of all the business transformations
Las Vegas has gone through, Ford said the
most noticeable has been the development
of a more corporate mentality. In past
years, Ford recalls business deals being
made on only a handshake. Now, he said,
signing contracts are how transactions are
done.

Ford Contracting Inc. also specializes
in EIFS finishes applied to high-rise exte-
riors up to 50 stories in height.  The “sin-
gle” panels are two stories in height.
These exterior pieces are assembled on
site and trucked to jobsites, where they
are hoisted by cranes and welded to the
buildings. Currently, Ford Contracting
Inc. is scheduled to commence work on
the Palazzo Casino Resort, which will be
attached to the Venetian Resort. Major
construction on this project is due to
begin in June.  

Ford is quick to admit that his employ-
ees are a vital part of his company’s suc-
cess. Currently, he has 500 employees,
many of whom have been with Ford
Contracting for more than 15 years.
Secretaries Sue Burpee has been at Ford
since 1981, and Devi Tucker since 1986.
Ford’s son, Trevor, works as a safety direc-
tor.

Ford lives in south Las Vegas with his
wife, Judy, who is a member of the Silver
State Paint Horse Association. She was
recently appointed to the national board of
directors of the American Paint Horse
Association. Their daughter, Tia, lives in
Las Vegas, and they have a son, Jamie,
who resides in Texas.

Editor’s Note: The Board is proud to
congratulate Ford Contracting Inc. for its
work in the construction industry.

Ford...
(Continued from Page 10 )
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Industry Expert
Witness Program

Proposed
The Nevada State Contractors Board is

looking for qualified professionals to act
as “Industry Expert Witnesses” to assist
our investigators in providing opinions
involving substandard workmanship,
instances of departures from plans and
specifications and where project 
abandonment is alleged. 

Expert witnesses may  assist our 
investigations department in reviewing
homeowners’ complaints. To 
qualify as an industry expert witness, a 
person must have specific knowledge,
skill, experience, training or education in
areas related to residential construction.

An industry expert would be used in 
situations to:

Assist investigators in determining if
there has been a violation of the contrac-
tors’ license law.

Support violations of law when a cita-
tion is going to be issued.

Provide an opinion on violations and
repair costs when considering a recovery
fund claim.
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Two New Board Members 
Appointed By Governor Guinn

Gov. Kenny Guinn has appointed
William “Bruce” King and Guy M. Wells
to the Nevada State Contractors Board. 

King is president of Pete King Nevada
Corp., a North Las Vegas-based painting
and drywall company licensed in 2000 and
vice president of Pete King Corp., licensed
since 1961.

Wells is president and chief executive
officer of Wells Cargo Inc., a general 
engineering and building company based
in Las Vegas and licensed since 1941.
Wells Cargo has evolved into a diverse
construction, mining, transportation, and
land development company. 

King has been in the construction 
business in Southern Nevada for 15 years.
He is a graduate of Brigham Young
University. He and his family moved to
Nevada in 1989 from Phoenix, Ariz.

“I am excited about my appointment,”
King said. “The construction business has
been a great industry, and I want to do
everything in my power to keep it that way

in Nevada.”
King is a proud third-generation 

contractor. His father, Jerry, is semi-
retired from the company. His grandfa-
ther, Pete, started Pete King Corp. in the
1940s. The company recently expanded
to Reno in 2004, and employs 1,000
employees in North Las Vegas, Reno
and Phoenix.

King has served on various 
construction industry associations

Bruce King  Guy M. Wells

36 Receive Residential Recovery Fund Awards 
The Nevada State Contractors Board

Residential Recovery Fund Committee
awarded 36 homeowners a total of
$278,919.71 from the Recovery Fund in
the first quarter of 2006.

The Residential Recovery Fund was
established by the Nevada Legislature in
1999. It offers protection to Nevada own-
ers of single-family residences who con-
duct business with licensed contractors for
the performance of any construction,
remodeling, repair or improvement. An

owner must occupy the residence to
qualify. An applicant’s eligibility to
receive funds is determined after an
investigation is conducted by the
Contractors Board. The Fund was
designed to assist in providing relief to
homeowners, when they have been 
damaged by licensed contractors.

Contractors are required by law  to
provide information regarding the
Residential Recovery Fund (NRS
624.400 – 624.560) upon 

(See New Board Members, Page 4)

(See Recovery Fund, Page 4)

(See Industry Expert, Page 4)

• When a financial statement is requested by the Board, a contractor - whose
monetary limit is less than $1,000,000 -  may submit a financial statement 
prepared by a certified public accountant, or may submit the financial 
statement on a form provided by the Board with an affidavit, which verifies the
accuracy of the financial statement.

• A natural person who applies for a contractor’s license must include his or
her Social Security number in the application.

• Administrative fines for misuse of a license and/or acting as an agent, partner
or associate of an unlicensed contractor can result in a fine of up to $50,000.

• A felony conviction related to the practices of a contractor in another state
can result in a disciplinary action against a contractor in Nevada.

• It is illegal for a contractor to provide service, replacement parts, equipment
or repairs when the service, replacement parts, equipment or repairs are not
needed.

• It is illegal for a contractor to make any false or misleading statement that is
intended, directly or indirectly, to disparage the goods, services or business of
another person.

(For more information, visit our website at: www.nscb.state.nv.us)




